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His Glory Shall be Seen Upon Thee
Arise, give light; for thy light comes, and the glory of Jehovah has risen on thee.

For behold! The darkness shall cover the earth, and dense darkness the peoples; but on thee shall Jehovah rise, and His glory shall be seen upon thee.

And the nations shall walk to thy light, and kings to the brightness of thy rising.

Lift up thine eyes all around, and see; all of them are brought together, they come unto thee….
Thy sun shall not go in any more; neither shall thy moon be gathered in; for Jehovah shall be for an eternal light for thee.   (Isaiah 60:1-4, 20)
And [Simeon] came by the Spirit into the temple; and when the parents were bringing in the little ​Child Jesus, to do for Him according to the custom of the law, he even received Him into his arms, and blessed God, and said, “Now Thou sendest Thy servant away in peace, O Lord, according to Thy saying; for my eyes have seen Thy salvation, which Thou hast prepared before the face of all peoples; a light for a revelation for the nations, and the glory of Thy people Israel.” And Joseph and His mother marveled at the things which were spoken concerning Him. (Luke 2:27-33)
As regards spiritual light, it is with this in the understanding of man as it is with natural light in his external sight; namely, in order that the eye may see, it is necessary that there be light to illumine, and then the eye sees in the light all things which are round about outside of it. So the intellectual mind, which is man's internal eye-in order that this eye may see, it is necessary for the light of heaven, which is from the Lord, to illumine it; and when this eye is illumined by this light, it then sees the things which are round about outside of itself; but the objects which it sees are spiritual, namely, memory-knowledges and truths. (AC 6032)
PASTOR’S NOTES
Several prophecies of the Lord’s coming refer to Him coming as light.  Isaiah 60:20, for instance, says “Jehovah shall be for an eternal light for thee.”  The Lord explains in the Heavenly Doctrine how these prophecies teach us that light from Him is necessary for us to see truth.  This Christmas season we may be tempted to see the darkness of the world rather than the light of heaven, due to all the challenges that 2020 has brought.  But it is more important now than ever, being in the midst of such a tough year, to still see from the light of heaven. Imagining the shining face of the infant Jesus is a wonderful way to see the glory of the Lord.  This picture can lift our minds to the Lord and heaven no matter what is happening around us.
When Simeon held the baby Lord in his arms, he saw from the light of heaven.  He saw the salvation of the Lord in the infant Jesus.  When we think of the shining face of an infant it can help us see the light of heaven too.  2020 has blessed the Kempton Society with many new infants, and this wonderful act of the Lord’s Providence can give us hope for the future just as it was given to Simeon. 
May the shining face of the baby Lord bring light to the darkness!
                 *       *       *
Holy Supper is being offered at 6:30 P.M. on Friday, December 18.  “It has pleased the Lord to reveal the spiritual sense of the Word, to enable this church to enter into the real use and benefit of these sacraments, baptism and holy supper….” (TCR 700). Please communicate with me by Thursday the 17th if you would like to partake.
Pastorally Recommended Christmas Present: A revised New Church translation of the Sacred Scripture (see below for details) 😊.
Christmas Readings: A booklet of Christmas readings is attached to this newsletter, will be printed out and available at church, and will soon be posted at www.kemptonnewchurch.org. Thanks to those who put it together!
Board of Trustees: The Kempton New Church Board of Trustees met on November 10. We discussed a five-year projection of the budget. Going forward, new contributions to endowment – as well as increases in annual giving – will be necessary to sustain current operations. 
The board voted to accept a donation to the church of the 30-acre property known as Klein’s Hill. We are very grateful for such a wonderful gift!
Finally, the board discussed at some length what the Lord teaches about marriage with specific regard to the adulterous nature of same-sex unions. I led this discussion by focusing on passages from the Sacred Scripture and Heavenly Doctrine regarding the precious jewel of human life and the repository of the Christian religion and how the Lord explains so clearly how contrary to marriage and salvation same-sex unions are.  This topic was necessary to discuss due to the changing legal environment in the United States surrounding these issues, and due to developments within the General Church and Academy of the New Church as well.  No matter what challenges to marriage we face personally or as a church, the mercy and truth of the Lord will lead us through it if we follow Him. “With God all things are possible” (Matt. 19:26). I am happy to discuss this in more detail with you.
Pastor’s Council: The council met on December 1.  Much of our discussion focused on the best way to have Christmas Eve services this year.  I am very grateful for the continued input from this group helping me to figure out the best way to worship the Lord together in the midst of the COVID pandemic.
We also discussed the same challenge to marriage that we discussed at the November board meeting (see above). 
Thank you for Thanksgiving help: I hope you enjoyed our Thanksgiving service as much as I did!  It would not have been possible without a tremendous amount of volunteer help. “O give thanks unto the Lord, for He is good, for His mercy is forever!”
Winter Study: Our topic this year will be the Book of Psalms. It will be a good opportunity to look more deeply at what the Lord teaches us through this beautiful part of the Sacred Scripture. If you would like to host a group and have room for more people, please let me or Carla know. Due to the coronavirus, it will be important for hosts (and any minister that’s been invited to lead a group) to be clear about how that gathering will be conducted. This will allow people looking for a group to pick one that is assembling in a way they are comfortable with.

                    *       *       *

_________________________________________​​

WORSHIP 
Sunday, December 6
9:00 A.M. Family Service. Masks. No Singing. 
   10:00 A.M. Family Service. Masks. Singing. Live streamed. www.kemtonnewchurch.org 
   Usher/Setup for 10:00 A.M.:  Jeremy Synnestvedt
Sunday, December 13 – Service format/s as on the 6th 
Usher/Setup for 10:00 A.M.: Ted LaMastra
Thursday, December 17, Please contact Brett by noon today if you would like to partake of the Holy Supper on the 18th.
Friday, December 18, 6:30 P.M. Holy Supper              If you would like to partake, please contact Brett by noon on the 17th.  
Saturday, December 19                                  Multiple Outdoor Tableaux Services                   Rain or shine. Times and details to be announced. 
Sunday, December 20, 10:00 A.M. Adult Service 
Usher/Setup: Roger Schrock

Multiple Outdoor Tableaux Services                    Rain or shine. Times and details to be announced. 

Thursday, December 24, 3:30 and 5:00 P.M.    Family Christmas Services. Masks / Singing
The 3:30 P.M. service will be live streamed.

Sunday, December 27 – Service format/s as on the 6th 
Usher/Setup for 10:00 A.M.: Seth Wyncoll
CLASSES
Friday, December 11, 7:15 P.M. Youth Group Conjugial Love Class. Location TBD
MEETINGS
Tuesday, December 1, 7:30 P.M. Pastor’s Council. Addition Commons
DEADLINE

Friday, December 4, Order forms due for KNCS Fleece Fundraiser. Form is attached. 
EVENTS

 Thursday, December 3, 6:00-9:00 P.M. Ladies make wreaths at Char and Brandon Jungé’s barn. Call Katrin with any questions.
 Friday, December 4, 2:00-9:00 P.M. Ladies make more wreaths at Jungé’s barn.
Saturday, December 5, 10:00 A.M. to 12:00 P.M. Outdoor Kempton Craft Sale                      (Crafters set up at 9:30 A.M.)                                  C & H Smith’s pavilion – 741 Old Philly Pike 


6:30-8:30 P.M. Christmas Sing!                           See inviting details under “ANNOUNCEMENTS.”                   C & H Smith’s pavilion – 741 Old Philly Pike
Friday, December 18, 11:30 A.M.                         KNCS CHRISTMAS PARADE. Our holiday program this year is taking the form of an outdoor parade. Students will march around the campus in Christmas-themed attire, ending up at the soccer field to sing a song or two. Parents and friends are warmly invited to dress warmly and come be an audience! (If anyone requires the use of a bathroom, the Lamb’s Nest will be open.) After the parade, students will return to their classrooms, and pick-up will happen in the usual fashion, though probably earlier than usual – around noon.  
From the CONTRIBUTIONS COMMITTEE 
Thank you for the financial contributions you have made so far this year!  As 2020 comes to a close, consider taking advantage of the IRS tax benefits of supporting your church. Your gift of cash, stocks, and IRA assets may be useful in reducing your federal tax burden—and, more importantly, help your church and school maintain a firm financial footing. Every gift from every person helps! Our treasurer, Ian Keal, will gladly accept personal checks or cash gifts any time before December 31 for year-end tax credit. (If mailing, please use       PO Box 140, Kempton, PA 19529). 
Thank you for your consideration.  
Expressing Gratitude to Our Pastors:
The offertory on Christmas Eve is offered to our pastors in recognition of and appreciation 

for their service to our society. We thank them for their care. 
Thank you, and Happy Christmas to all!
AVAILABLE for SALE: 
The Revised New Church Translation of the Sacred Scripture 

This edition (published by the Heavenly Doctrine Publishing Foundation) comes in a more comfortable size than the one offered in 2011. It is 1½″ thick x 7″ x 9″, which allowed us to keep the large 13-point type that so many have appreciated. Red cloth hardcover. $35 

Buying Options:

1) $37.10 ($35 plus tax) for pickup in Kempton. Contact Natalie Buick (theWord@kncs.org). 

2) Contact Jennifer Cole if you are in Bryn Athyn  (theWord@kncs.org).

3) For PayPal or a credit card, go to http://thesacredscripture.org/TheWord.
Add $6.00 per volume if shipping within the U.S. Add $2.10 per volume if sending to a Pennsylvania address (for state sales tax).

4) To order by mail, please send a check and your name and address to: Kempton Project, 1050 Mountain Road, Kempton, PA, 19529.  Make check out to “Heavenly Doctrine Publishing Foundation,” and include shipping and Penna. sales tax per volume, if applicable, as described above. 

5) Special Sale in Kempton, Only Until Christmas. 
$33 total (11% reduction = $31.13, plus tax). Available at the Craft Sale this Saturday the 5th and each Sunday after church while the table is set up. Cash or check only. 

Eventual book cover options: We expect to make available a limited quantity of leather-covered volumes at a price still under investigation. These will not be available for delivery by Christmas, but we may have specifics and a price before then. So far, we are seeing pricing in the range of $150–$200, but we are looking at other options that may cost less. We may also be able to accommodate special requests for binding, about which please contact us through Jennifer Cole (contact info above). 

Thank you – the Kempton Project
ANNOUNCEMENTS / NOTICES
Delighted Congratulations!  We are so happy for Sarah and Schuyler Heinrichs, who on December 1st welcomed a little boy into the world – Everett Schuyler Heinrichs. May you be eternally safe, dear Everett, in your Maker’s care. We send love. The Lord is thy keeper: the Lord is thy shade upon thy right hand. (Psalm 121:5)    
Kinsley Noel Norfo was baptized on November 15. That which is born of the flesh is flesh; and that which is born of the spirit is spirit. Marvel not that I said to thee, You must be born from above. (John 3:6-7)

Feeding the New Parents: Would you like to take a meal to Sarah and Schuyler while Everett settles in? Kit Cooper has arranged a schedule for them that starts on Monday (the 7th). Contact Kit - or Carla Kerr at the church office - for a link to the schedule.               
KNCS Fleece Jacket Fundraiser: Are you looking for a jacket similar to what the trend-setting teachers at KNCS are wearing!?  The one with the KNCS embroidery on it? We are selling them in adult and child sizes to support the purchase of curriculum materials. Please order by this Friday the 4th. Order form is attached.   Thanks – Leona Fritch  
Kempton Craft Sale – Support the Church as well as the Crafters! This Saturday the 5th, 10:00 A.M. to Noon. (Crafters set up at 9:30 A.M.) Dress warmly because it’s outside (Chris and Heather's pavilion)!  Come see and buy the amazing wares, and support the church by purchasing and warming up with hot beverages, some breakfast, and a take home soup!  If you still haven't signed up, please do so now by contacting me. ($5 donation for adults, kids free). Thanks – Kit Cooper 
2021 Calendar for Sale: Benefits the Kempton New Church. Incorporates quotations from the Sacred Scripture and Heavenly Doctrines. Available at the Kempton Craft Sale. You can also see one in the society room after church on Sundays and contact Shannah McQueen to purchase. $20 each.
If You Shop Amazon: Remember that you can benefit the church and school by using Amazon Smile instead of regular Amazon. 
Christmas Sing! All are invited to come carol together on Saturday, December 5, from 6:30 to 8:30 P.M., at Chris and Heather’s pavilion. An evening of Christmas singing! Bring camp chairs and blankets to sit on and wrap up in! No refreshments will be served, so we encourage people to bring their own thermoses of hot beverages to sip and be warmed by. It will be chilly, so PLEASE dress accordingly! To add to the fun, we will have a festive photo booth set up where people can get a family Christmas photo taken (on their own phone). Bring your smiles and your phones and any fun Christmas prop you may want in your picture! You are welcome to call us with any questions. – Roxanne Genzlinger, Becky Cooper, and Heather King
Society Mail Boxes will be set up in early December for any Christmas cards you might want to give to fellow society members. We warmly thank the friends who have graciously provide this convenience for so many years. The boxes will be located in the hallway, as usual, between the church and school. The school has been off limits to all but students and faculty during the pandemic, but masked people are invited to access the boxes by entering the hall from the society room before and after church on Sundays (until 12:00 P.M.), only, while doing their best to respect social distancing (challenging, but we trust possible!).  
WFMZ School Delay/Closing Announcements: KNCS posts information about weather-related delays and closing with WFMZ. To receive text alerts from them about our school schedule on blizzardy mornings, use this link to sign up. It’s not hard. 😉
https://my.textcaster.com/asa/Default.aspx?ID=ba251a36-ebf8-4c1a-8247-4becb2e26e07
KNC/KNCS Telephones: We apologize if trying to reach us is sometimes frustrating. Although you can always get through eventually, there is something going on with our phone lines that the professionals can’t easily pinpoint and fix. We’re very sorry we can’t seem to eliminate this particular demand on people’s patience, though everyone is being very nice about it. Thank you for that. 
Sheepskins Available at the Craft Sale: We have six, just back from the tannery, ready for Christmas sale!  Will be at the Kempton Craft Sale this Saturday, but if you want first pick or won’t be there, give us a call.  Prices range based upon size, but expect somewhere between $80 to $120.        Cade or Caelwen Cole 
Children’s Books for Sale at the Craft Sale: Over 160 titles ranging from household classics to the rare and out of print. I have been hunting down and collecting used copies of many of my all-time favorite children’s books. With Christmas approaching, I decided to make the collection available at the craft sale. A good book can serve as a wonderful gift or a fine companion for the winter months! I am excited about this collection and hope you will be too! – Genta Hendricks

2021-2022 Theta Alpha Scholarships Available: For girls/women wanting to attend the Academy of the New Church or Bryn Athyn College. Details attached.
S.A. Bell Ringers Needed: The Hamburg Salvation Army helps those in need in our Northern Berks County communities and are desperately short of bellringers for their annual fund drive. To sign up or get information, please call Stephen Clark: 610-780-5354. Thanks – Thos Powell

Seeking a Pressure Gate: If you have a used one to pass along or sell, please let us know! Thanks - Dandridge and Tamar Cole
A BIT MORE
Praying for Rain
One hot, dry year I prayed the Lord for rain. 
He answered, “What have you done, child, to be 

Ready to make use of rain?” I looked

At dusty earth of drought-parched garden. All 

Summer long I’d left the dry earth bare. 

I gathered leaves and straw and mulched each row. 

And when I had done that, the rain came down. 

My mulching does not change the will of God. 

Some years, when I have laid the straw, I must 

Carry water, too. Those rainless years, 

The mulch I spread is needed even more. 

I drink this glass of ruby wine and pray

For miracle: my life seems barren dust;

My conversation’s dwindled down to naught

But weather— “Lots of clouds, no rain!” Is there

Some job in Heaven’s garden I’ve not done? 

Words unwritten, letters, thoughts, and poems, 

Leaves of paper I’ve long failed to spread, 

A mulch to hold communion when it pours? 

                                                      – Laurel Powell
ANNIVERSARIES

He who made them at the beginning made them male and female, and said, For this cause shall a man leave father and mother, and shall cleave unto his wife; and they two shall be one flesh. Wherefore thy are no more two, but one flesh. What therefore God hath joined together, let not man put asunder. Matthew 19:4-6
Congratulations and Best Wishes to:

Richard and Louise Gardam

on the 22nd – 47 years

Kevin and Susan Henriques

on the 22nd – 35 years

Christopher and Heather Smith

on the 30th – 26 years

Brett and Karla Buick

on the 31st – 24 years
  *       *       *       *       *       *       *
A BIT MORE, cont.
A Gift of Lights

Little lights in the needles
like stars in the meadow

heighten our needing, 

sharpen the night. 

Lights in the shadows

in close to the branches

and out to the fingers

lighten our grief. 

                   – Janna King

Break forth, O beauteous heav’nly light, 

and usher in the morning. 

Ye shepherds, shrink not from affright, 

but hear the angel’s warning. 

This Child, now weak in infancy, 

our confidence and joy shall be, 

the power of Satan breaking, 

our peace eternal making. 

                                          – Johann Rist 
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